

ANNUAL REPORT

of the Committee presented to the

129th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

2nd December 2021

with

Statement of Accounts to 31st July 2021 And Minutes of the 128th Annual General Meeting

2020-2021 **PRESIDENT**:

Mr J Gleisner (James) (Southampton)

VICE PRESIDENT:

Ms M Aldridge (Mo) (Southampton)

DEPUTY VICE PRESIDENT:

Mr T Mitchell (Tom) (Southampton)

Hon SECRETARY

Mr I Robinson (Ian) (Portsmouth)

Hon TREASURER

Mr T Mitchell (Tom) (Southampton)

IMMEDIATE PAST PRESIDENT

Mr J Gleisner (James) (Southampton)

PAST PRESIDENT

Mr J Robertson (Joe) (Southampton)

COMMITTEE

Holding Office until:

2021	Ms S Coates (Sarah) (Portsmouth)
	Ms S Hallett (Sarah) (Portsmouth)
2022	Mr A Harris (Anthony) (New Milton)
	Mr M Robbins (Matthew) (Southampton)
2023	Mr R Evans (Russell) (Southampton)
	Mr A O'Sullivan (Alex) (Southampton)
	Mr J Rees (Jonathan) (Southampton)
	Mr K Richardson (Kevin) (Portsmouth)
	Miss S Huck (Sarah) (Southampton)
2024	Mrs A Edgerley-Harris (Adrienne) (Winchester) (Jan to Oct 2021)

OTHER MEMBERS

Mr N Gurney-Champion (Nick) (Portsmouth) (Council Member) Jan to Oct 2021 Mr R Shah (Razi) (Council Member) Jan to Oct 2021 Mrs A Edgerley-Harris (Adrienne) (Winchester) (Council Member) Oct to Dec 2021

CONSTITUTION OF SUB-COMMITTEES

COMPLAINTS

Chair Mrs M Aldridge, Jasper Vincent, 44 Queensway, Southampton SO14 3GT,

Tel 023 8063 3225

EDUCATION & TRAINING

Chair Mr A Harris, Anthony Harris & Co, Elmhurst House, 17 Elm Avenue, New Milton

BH25 6HE, Tel 01425 638288

Mr T Mitchell, Ms N Jennings

CONTENTIOUS

Chair Mr R Evans, Resolve UK, Summerlands House, Botley Road, Curdridge,

Southampton SO32 2DS, Tel 01489 797073

Mr K Richardson, Mrs W Hewstone (Co-opted),

Mr S Wood (Co-opted)

MEMBERSHIP

Chair Miss S Huck, Capsticks, Staple House, Staple Gardens, Winchester SO23 8SR,

Tel 01962 678300

Miss S Coates, Mr J Gleisner

NON CONTENTIOUS

Chair No Chair

Mr M Robbins, Mr N Gurney-Champion, Mr A O'Sullivan

PR (incl Social)

Chair Mrs M Aldridge, Jasper Vincent, 44 Queensway, Southampton SO14 3GT,

Tel 023 8063 3225

Mr J Rees, Miss S Hallett, Ms N Jennings

REGULATORY

Chair Mrs A Edgerley-Harris, Shentons, Star Lane House, Staple Gardens, Winchester

SO23 9AD

Mr I Robinson, Ms Sarah Huck

Minutes of the 128th Annual General Meeting held virtually via Zoom on 1st December 2020

1. **David Melville Walker** – A minutes silence was held for David Melville Walker, Past President of Hampshire Law Society in 1999 who died recently. David served on the committee for many years and was elected President of Hampshire Law Society in 1999.

David was a solicitor who helped many local people over the years, during his work at Talbot Walker in Andover and later at Redhead and Jones in Salisbury and via the Police Federation. David was a valued friend and colleague and will be sadly missed by HILS committee and members.

2. Apologies

Apologies were received from 4 members en bloc.

3. Minutes of the 127th Annual General Meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd December 2019 were approved by general agreement. No matters were arising.

4. Annual Report

The Annual Report of the committee had been circulated to members and was approved by general agreement.

5. Annual Accounts

The accounts show an operating deficit of £18,083 for the year.

This is due to a reduction of lecture fees of £8,000, mainly due to the pandemic which hit half way through our CPD season. HILS had to replace lectures with virtual lectures via zoom.

There has also been a reduction in subscription receipts of £6,000 which is mainly due to the pandemic and the effect it had on solicitor firms. The committee have introduced a 25% reduction off subscriptions for 2021 if paid within 3 months to help members of Hampshire Law Society.

The committee have maintained tight control over the budget expenditure. At the beginning of 2020 Hampshire Law Society launched a new website which allows members to pay lectures and other fees online, this was at a cost of £2000.

Due to the pandemic social events have been on hold and therefore we have not benefitted from sponsorship fees. The National Conference made a loss of £1000.

Under current liabilities (detailed in note 4) the payment of the venue costs for the 2016 Annual Dinner remain outstanding. The reason for this is that we are in dispute with the amount due. The company has since gone into liquidation and it is unclear whether the successor company has purchased the debt. There has been no communication from them again this year. It is appropriate for provision to be made for the full sum outstanding at this time. Checks will be made with our auditors as to how long to make a provision.

Membership fees have been discounted for 2021. Members are offered a 25% reduction if subscriptions are paid within 3 months (31 March 2021).

The Treasurer will recommend on behalf of the Committee that the subscriptions will be:-

£80 - Full members (except those not in private practice)

Reduced rate for 2021 £60

£800 - Corporate membership (which will cover all eligible firm members without limit)

Reduced rate for 2021 £600

£50 - Associate members

Reduced rate for 2021 £37.50

£15 - Associate trainee members

Reduced rate for 2021 £11.25

£20 - Non-practising members and those not in private practice

Reduced rate for 2021 £15

£50 - Junior lawyers (to cover joint membership of JLD and HILS

- £35 to JLD and £15 to HILS)

Reduced rate for 2021 £46.25

£0 - 50 years on the roll

(To take advantage of the discount, membership fees will need to be paid in full within 3 months of the new membership year.

Contribution to the Solicitors Benevolent Association (Solicitors Charity)

It was proposed that we donate £250 to the Solicitors Charity. Proposed by Rod Hursthouse and seconded by Anthony Harris.

6. President's Remarks

The President thanked everyone for attending. The President stated that it had been a very quiet year with no events to attend. The President is not sure that 12 months ago anyone would have quite envisaged how this year would go. Whilst some will have undoubtedly struggled, it seems that for the most part everyone has come through this tough time one way or another. He expressed the opinion that as a profession we will end up stronger, it is with this in mind that he have to commended everyone in the profession locally for dealing with things the way they have and remaining positive through these uncertain times.

No-one knows what 2021 will bring. What is known however is that the local profession will continue to tackle all that is thrown at it and will fight to come out of the other side. We will be here to support the profession every step of the way.

Thank you for supporting Hampshire Incorporated Law Society throughout 2020 and we look forward to seeing you all, hopefully in person, in 2021.

7. Election of Officers

The election of all officers will remain the same as 2020:-

President Mr James Gleisner
Vice President Mrs Mo Aldridge
Deputy Vice President Mr Tom Mitchell
Hon Treasurer Mr Ian Robinson

8. Election of Committee Members

The following were elected to serve on the committee:-

Mrs Adrienne Edgerley-Harris

The following members resigned from the committee:-

Mr Roderick Hursthouse Mr Joe Robertson Miss Kristina Colmer Mr David Ankcorn

The President thanked them all for being valuable long standing members of the committee. Roderick, Joe and Kristina served as Presidents of Hampshire Law Society and helped get the society where it is now.

9. Council Members Report

Nick Gurney-Champion congratulated James Gleisner, Mo Aldridge and Tom Mitchell for their reelection as officers to Hampshire Law Society.

Nick stated that this would be his last HILS AGM as a Council Member. This is his 12th year on The Law Society Council and it is time to move on. Nick will be stepping down at The Law society AGM in October 2021.

Nick encouraged anyone who has an interest in getting involved with the politics and the detailed running of the Law Society and the profession to consider standing. It can be time consuming, but is also very rewarding. An election for a new Hampshire and Isle of Wight Council member will take place in June/July 2021.

This year's AGM took place virtually in October this year. David Green, Senior Partner of Edwin Coe was elected as President.

There were two motions of significance:-

- 1. Maximum term of 12 years for Council Members.
- 2. Reduction of Geographical seats for Council Members and increase in seats for sectors such as
 - I. Junior Lawyers up to 5 years
 - II. Lawyers 5-10 years qualified
 - III. Increase in city representation

Both motions passed at the AGM, but they have been referred to the whole profession for a ballot of the full membership. To take part you must ensure your details on the 'My law Society' website are up to date. Nick asked members to register and vote.

PII renewal October 2020.

- I. Hard market for next 2-3 years
- II. Compulsory layer around 20-30% increase
- III. Top up 50 100% increase

If you are renewing in April 2021 then apply early.

SIF Closure postponed to end of September 2021. Moves underway to try and find a replacement.

The Legal Services Board are looking at

- 1. The future direction of legal regulation. LSB favour 1 regulator for all providers of the legal services.
- 2. S51 funding of The Law Society compulsory or voluntary.

11. Any other Business

Roderick Hursthouse advised that the SBA have changed their name to the Solicitors Charity.

Adrienne Edgerley-Harris thanked Roderick for his invaluable input into HILS main Committee and the Regulatory subcommittee and wished him well on his retirement. The regulatory subcommittee is very busy so if anybody wanted to join please contact Adrienne.

The President introduced Elizabeth Rimmer of LawCare who spoke about mental health and how it relates to the legal profession.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 1850.

Annual Report

Covering the period from 1 October 2020 – 31st October 2021

Membership

416 new members were elected during the year. The total number of members including honorary members stands at 1174.

Report of Committee

The Committee has met on six occasions virtually via zoom in addition to the various meetings of the sub committees.

Due to the pandemic James Gleisner, our President, has remained as President for 2021 with Mo Aldridge as Vice President and Tom Mitchell as Deputy Vice President.

Our Business Development Officer, Alison Plenderleith, with support from the committee, has attempted to organise various social events, however many have been rescheduled to next year i.e. the annual dinner, whilst other events were cancelled due to the lack of support.

The Committee has continued to seek the active engagement of Hampshire Solicitors, Barristers, Legal Executives, and Law Students. Membership currently stands at 1174 and the Committee are hopeful of increasing the membership still further. The Committee continue to be concerned at the lack of engagement with members in the north of the County and will continue to seek to address these concerns in the coming year.

There have been four resignations from the Committee during the year, Anastasia Ttofis, who moved to Bournemouth area, Alison Plenderleith our Business Development Officer. Alison joined HILS in May 2012 and has worked tirelessly promoting the Society. Also resigning are our Council Members Razi Shah who has been HILS Council Member for Northern Hampshire for a number of years and Nick Gurney-Champion who has been a valued HILS committee member for 32 years. Nick was also HILS President in 2001 and served as a Council Member for many years. On behalf of the Committee and members of HILS we would like to thank them all for their commitment and support of the Society during their years of service.

We look forward to meeting you at our AGM on Tuesday 2nd December 2021.

Committee Member Attendance Record to Committee Meetings:

Mo Aldridge	4	Sarah Hallett	3	Kevin Richardson	3
Sarah Coates	2	Anthony Harris	5	Matthew Robbins	0
Adrienne Edgerley-Harris	4	Sarah Huck	2	lan Robinson	5
Russell Evans	5	Tom Mitchell	3	Razi Shah	1
Nick Gurney-Champion	5	Alex O'Sullivan	0	Clare Tindale	1
James Gleisner	4	Jonathan Rees	0	Anastasia Ttofis	0

Reports of the sub committees now follow:-

Complaints and Conciliation

No complaints were received during 2021.

Education and Training

Again this has been a difficult year for coronavirus reasons, the lockdown which has continued on and off since March 2020 has resulted in our continuing with virtual lectures.

The virtual lectures are 90 minute talks (with a break mid-way through), and you will have received details by email of the current series of lectures which will be "zoom" talks, or they can be viewed on the website.

We will look again at physical meeting/talks in 2022.

Do please participate in our talks – the quality of the speakers remains excellent, and questions may be raised using the "chat" facility.

<u>Litigation & Dispute Resolution Committee</u>

The legal calendar has again been dominated by the impact of the Covid 19 pandemic and social distancing. Government initiatives to stem the rise of home repossessions as well as business insolvencies, in place for much of the year, have now come to an end.

Within the context of continuing social distancing measures the progress of cases both locally and nationally remains slow. Video initiatives of course remain in place.

In a landmark decision of the Supreme Court in **Begum v Secretary of State for the Home Department [2021] UKSC 7** Lord Reed ruled that the right to a fair hearing did 'not trump all other considerations, such as the safety of the public'.

Sir Geoffrey Vos who was sworn in as the new **Master of the Rolls** in January 2021 has vowed to 'radically rethink' civil justice and announced his intention to initiate a 'fundamental generational reform of the civil justice system', in which all claims will begin online before entering a digital court process.

He referred to an **online dispute resolution system** embracing technology including blockchain, cyber assets and artificial intelligence that operates through an 'online funnel' before passing on to an online court process adding that future generations 'will not accept a slow, paper-based and courthouse-centric justice system'.

Readers may be familiar with previous comments to remove judges as much as possible from the justice process. This does of course presuppose the need for considerable investment not only in the higher courts but at county court level.

Sir Geoffrey Vos further noted that 'ADR is not alternative,' but rather 'an integral part' of resolving all disputes, whether they are between businesses and consumers, amongst families or between the citizen and the state.

The Civil Justice Council has in tandem recommended the introduction of compulsory ADR including mediation which is once again being considered by the justice department.

According to a report published by the government-backed LawtechUK Online dispute resolution should be part of the 'engine of recovery' which could potentially 'save billions'.

Professor Richard Susskind a member of the LawtechUK Panel commented that the 'study offers a roadmap for the future of legal dispute resolution'.

After an 11 year wait **new Guideline Hourly Rates** for civil justice have now come into force. Court fees have also been increased as set out in fees guide EX50 available online.

Less complex claims worth less than £500,000 will be able to opt into a simplified disclosure regime under plans for reform of the disclosure pilot in the Business and Property Courts.

Fixed recoverable costs will be introduced for most fast track civil cases worth up to £25,000 and very possibly more. The government proposes to expand the **fast track** to include 'intermediate' cases worth up to £100,000. Fast track cases will be allocated to one of four bands of complexity. **Part 36 Offers** will also be given extra teeth with greater emphasis on penalising delays in the resolution of cases.

Within the wake of Brexit Dominic Raab the new Lord Chancellor has promised to overhaul the impact and indeed influence of European Court of Human Rights decisions on the **Human Rights Act.** He stated: 'We want to protect and preserve the prerogatives of parliament from being whittled away by judicial legislation, abroad or indeed at home'. There has been much political criticism about the 'right to a family life' which has centred in a number of cases and which will no doubt again come under the spotlight.

The year ahead promises to be one of much change on a journey to a new Civil Justice System.

Membership Report

Despite what has been a difficult and unprecedented year, our Membership remains strong at just over 1,000 members. We are positive that we will retain a strong Membership for 2022.

Like many organisations we have had to adapt in light of Covid-19 and host many of our seminars and meetings virtually. Our Education Committee has worked hard to continue to provide our Members with educational seminars virtually, keeping them appraised of recent developments in a range of disciplines. Member's views on developments within the profession have also been strongly represented in Law Society consultations and local matters as the opportunity has arisen. We have sought to ensure that our Members feel valued and see value in their Membership of the Society.

We also appreciate the hardship that the industry has had to face over this past year and the Society are continuing to offer a discounted membership to all its Members in the coming year.

Thank you for continuing to be a valued Member of the Society.

Publicity and Social Report

Not unexpectedly very similar reports to last years. Another difficult year for all, but particularly on the Social and Publicity front for HILS. Member engagement is low with everyone struggling to find a work life balance in the wake of the pandemic. Still going out to events is not at the forefront of everyone's mind. It is a difficult balance between wanting to offer courses, lectures and webinars but also some social occasions to give members a chance to enjoy themselves and network.

We have continued to actively look for ways to support and connect our membership with courses covering a range of topics and looking at areas outside the immediate legal fields to offer support with mental health, returning to work and working from home.

The annual dinner once again had to be postponed but we are hopeful that 2022's event will be able to take place and that take up will be huge as people want to get back out there. We are also hopeful that our annual quiz will once again be able to be on our agenda, it has always been a popular event so fingers crossed we will see this in 2022.

We continue to evolve the website, which is an ongoing project. The 'Jobs Board' is a large project and continues to provide its own challenges, we would very much appreciate active participation from our membership to let us know of any training contract positions, current vacancies, work experience and the like so that we can promote them to Hampshire.

The Magazine has continued throughout the pandemic and we are grateful for the support of those that have contributed with articles and updates as well as our sponsors. It is challenging times and so

any interesting and informative material is appreciated to continue to keep the magazine relevant and useful for the members.

We remain very aware of the trials of the current situation and are so grateful for the support of our members and sponsors as well as all the work by the dedicated committee members – please continue to let us know what you need and we will do our best to provide.

Regulatory

The Regulatory Sub-Committee has been identifying key regulatory issues over the last year coming from the SRA, the Law Society and elsewhere. The number and frequency of regulatory matters continues to grow; the Sub-Committee selects those that it feels will be of special relevance to its members and includes updates and requests for input in the e-bulletin.

It is chaired by Mrs Adrienne Edgerley Harris with Mr Ian Robinson (Churchers) as a member. Ms Sarah Huck (Capsticks) is proposed as a new member at this AGM.

Your Sub-Committee notes that the pace of legal regulation is continuing to increase. Members may wish to sign up to SRA and Law Society alerts to ensure they are notified of changes.

The Sub-Committee's role is to report to the main Committee key aspects of regulation of legal practices as may arise from time to time. Its objectives are:

- 1. To highlight key changes in the legal regulatory landscape;
- 2. To note consultations that may significantly affect legal practice;
- 3. To identify areas of regulatory difficulty for legal practices and possible approaches or actions that can be adopted;
- 4. To suggest topics for change on which to make representations to the Solicitors Regulation Authority &/or Law Society;
- 5. To consider members regulatory queries and offer guidance or provide reference sources if that is possible.

Matters considered by the Sub-Committee over the past year have included

- 1. Advising members that the SRA is conducting reviews of firm websites to check on the Price Transparency information displayed
- 2. The Competition and Market Authority conducted a review of the legal services market in December 2020, concluding that price publication on its own added little to consumer decision making in choosing a legal adviser. Without information on the quality of service, the pricing is insufficient to drive effective competition. As a result, the Legal Services Board is now considering a range of options on quality indicators. It is also looking at the scope of reserved legal activities so as to align them better to risk. Note the SRA trial currently underway with the ReviewSolicitors website for clients to use, testing the way forward for electronic feedback which the public can view.
- 3. The expensive state of the Professional Indemnity insurance market: noting the decreased appetite of insurer's to take on the risk, particularly of conveyancing firms, which has resulted in hikes in premiums and a reluctance to provide cover for more than 12 months. Top up cover has also become especially expensive. PII- insurers are again warning of higher premiums arising from the SDLT holiday. They foresee (a) disappointed clients who did not complete by the relevant deadline looking to sue solicitors for any delays and (b) errors during the process by fee earners due to the pressure of work. Probate work is also now in their "high risk" sights as they take the view that an estate will often involve transactions around property.
- 4. AML themed visits being undertaken by the SRA
- 5. The latest SRA risk outlook and their key areas of focus

- 6. The SRA Business Plan for the year which included (a) introducing the new Solicitors Qualifying Exam and (b) supporting the adoption of technology and innovation in the legal sector, building new partnerships in the lawtech arena
- 7. In 2020 the government consulted on a possible economic crime levy to be paid by regulated firms and collected by either AML supervisors or a central body. The SRA expects the government response to be published shortly. SRA visits on an AML theme will start again autumn 2021.
- 8. The SRA decision not to end the Solicitors Indemnity Fund (SIF) but to extend it by a further year. This is to allow consultation on the future of post six-year run-off cover.
- 9. Since 1 June 2021, the SRA has established itself as a separate legal entity within the Law Society Group as SRA Ltd. The SRA proposes next to apply for charitable status.

We have responded to two consultations on your behalf, as follows:

- A. SRA consultation published April 2021 on changes to the PII minimum terms and conditions. The change proposed is in relation to cover for cyber security and reference to it in the MTCs for the October 2021 practising certificate renewal. HILS responded on your behalf the main issue being that the extent of cover and the proposal that it could be amended-including mid-term- would be confusing to everyone. Our understanding is that the insurers also objected. The SRA has announced that it will not be implemented. It still serves to highlight the importance of members arranging their own cyber risk insurance.
- B. The level of the Practising Certificate fee: HILS responded expressing concern at the perceived lack of benefit to members offered by The Law Society; the likely increased costs arising from the establishment of SRA Ltd; and inviting comment on the steps taken by The Law Society Group to reduce costs in view of the lack of events and other activity during the pandemic and the availability of furloughing for staff.

Members are invited to contact the Sub-Committee members about any regulatory matters which they consider may be of interest to members.

If anyone is interested in joining the Sub-Committee, please let our Administrator know.

Ian Robinson Hon Secretary

INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT

For the year ended 31 July 2021

	2021		202	20
	£	£	£	£
INCOME				
Members' Subscriptions		14,678		14,320
Government Grants Received(CJRS)		3,680		-
Interest Received:				
Barclays Bank	6		69	
£15,200 Aegon Sterling Corporate Bond Units	141		127	
£11,100 4.75% Treasury Stock 2020	-	147	527	723
Advertising Income		925		1,105
Newsletter Sponsorship		1,000		1,000
Corporate Sponsorship		-		-
Functions:				
SOCIAL				
- Annual Dinner	-		-	
Add Sponsorship	-		_	
- AGM Supper	-		(82)	
- Quiz Night	-		- (2.5)	
- Past Presidents Lunch	-		(35)	
- National Conference	-		(5,991)	
Add Sponsorship	-		5,000	
EDUCATIONAL				
- Evening Lectures *	7,395	7,395	9,253	8,145
		27,825		25,293
*Evening Lectures:			•	
Fees Received		10,512		14,509
Add Sponsorship income		-		-
Less Speakers Fees	2,741		3,568	
Room Hire	_		1,463	
Stripe Fees	77		20	
Wine for lecturers	299	3,117	205	5,256
		7,395		9,253

INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT

For the year ended 31 July 2021

		2021		20	2020	
	Note	£	£	£	£	
EXPENDITURE						
Funded Events:						
Annual Conference		-		-		
SAALS Expenses		-	-	272	272	
Donations:					•	
Solicitors' Benevolent Association		250		250		
Charity re Conference Raffle		-		530		
Less Monies collected		-	250	(530)	250	
Administration:						
Committee Expenses		_		_		
Postage and Sundry Expenses	1	2,375		4,567		
Phone and Internet Charges		1,298		1,182		
Administrator's Salary & Pension		16,144		17,104		
Administrator's Mileage		30		138		
Stationery and Printing		557		2,203		
Website Expenses		616		2,185		
Indemnity and General Insurance		779		719		
Business Development Officer - Fees		5,600		11,938		
- Expenses		173		452		
Treasurer's Honorarium		100		-		
President's Honorarium		100	27,772	750	41,238	
General Expenditure:						
Accountancy fees		1,800		1,800		
Registered Office Fee		120		_		
Loss on Disposal of Investments		-		567		
Depreciation - Office Equipment		50	1,970	59	2,426	
			29,992		44,186	
Operating Deficit			(2,167)		(18,893)	
Corporation Tax			615		810	
			(1,552)		(18,083)	
					/	
Transferred to (from) Education and Training Fund	5	602		(2,387)		
Transferred to(from) Accumulated Fund		(2,154)	(1,552)	(15,696)	(18,083)	

BALANCE SHEET

For the year ended 31 July 2021

		2021		2020	
	Note	£	£	£	£
FIXED ASSETS					
Office Equipment at Cost			890		890
Less Accumulated Depreciation			(607)		(557)
			283	•	333
INVESTMENTS					
£15,200 Aegon Sterling Corporate Bond	Units	4,186		4,186	
£11,100 4.75% Treasury Stock 2020		-	4,186	_	4,186
			4,469		4,519
CURRENT ASSETS					
Stock of Ties		110		110	
Bank Current Account		20,718		22,985	
Bank Deposit Account	_	22,901		22,894	
Debtors	2	1,625		810	
Payments in Advance	3	3,962		4,150	
		49,316		50,949	
CURRENT LIABILITIES					
Creditors	4	20,551		20,682	
NET CURRENT ASSETS			28,765		30,267
NET ASSETS		·	33,234		34,786
		:		:	
Financed By:					
ACCUMULATED FUND			18,892		21,046
PUBLIC AND PARLIAMENTARY			2.047		2.047
RELATIONS FUND			2,047		2,047
EDUCATION AND TRAINING FUND		·	12,295		11,693
			33,234		34,786

EXPLANATORY NOTES

For the year ended 31 July 2021

1. Postage and Sundry Expenses:

	2021 £	2020 £
Administrator's DX Costs	1,242	2,700
Companies House Filing Fee	13	13
General Postage & Sundries	500	184
Franking machine charges and postage	284	1,400
Computer Consumables and Software	336	270
	2,375	4,567
2. Debtors		
	2021	2020
	£	£
Subscriptions	80	_
Lecture fees	120	_
Corporation Tax repayable	1,425	810
	1,625	810
3. Payments in Advance		
	2021	2020
	£	£
Administrator's DX Costs	342	900
BT Telephone	156	131
Franking Machine Rental	142	71
Website maintainence	72	48
Newsletter sponsorship	250	-
Annual Dinner Speaker Deposit	3,000	3,000
	3,962	4,150

EXPLANATORY NOTES

For the year ended 31 July 2021

4. Creditors:

2021	2020
${\mathfrak L}$	${\mathfrak L}$
1,800	1,800
762	138
265	1,189
11,543	11,543
2,500	2,500
590	590
475	475
600	325
100	206
1,916	1,106
20,551	19,872
	£ 1,800 762 265 11,543 2,500 590 475 600 100 1,916

5. Transfer to\from Education and Training Fund

	2021		2020	
	${\mathfrak L}$	£	£	£
Profit from Lectures		7,395		9,253
Less Administrator (25%)	3,116		4,310	
Business Development Officer (30%)	1,680		3,581	
Funded Events	-		272	
Phone (50%)	649		591	
Web Site Hosting Expenses	124		180	
General Overheads (30%)	946		1,604	
Stationery (50%)	278	6,793	1,102	11,640
TRANSFER TO(FROM) FUND		602		(2,387)

HAMPSHIRE INCORPORATED LAW SOCIETY exists both to foster and provide a focus for the practice of the law by

Solicitors in Hampshire

It seeks to achieve these objects by several means:-

- 1. By the provision of social and educational events for its members.
- 2. By providing a means of reflecting the views of its members on both national and local issues to the Law Society or to local or national government.
- 3. By promoting the standard and assisting as it may be required to do in the regulation of the profession locally and
- 4. By providing a vehicle for those ventures which are in the interests of the profession locally and which require to be undertaken collectively
- 5. By promoting a better understanding in Hampshire of the work and functions of the profession.

PRESIDENTS OF THE SOCIETY from its Incorporation

1892	W. Renny (Portsmouth)	1966	P. Dungay (Aldershot)
1898	A.C. Burbidge (Portsmouth)	1967	H.F.B. Clark (Southampton)
1900	W.E. Foster (Aldershot)	1968	F.L. Cox (Portsmouth)
1902	E. Goble (Fareham)	1969	J. Bradly-Trimmer (Alton)
1904	Alexander Paris (Southampton)	1970	S.E. Bridgwater (Southampton)
1906	T.H.F. Lapthorn (Portsmouth)	1971	J.F. Glanville (Portsmouth)
1908	W. Bailey (Winchester)	1972	R.C. White (Winchester)
1910	E.R. Ensor (Southampton)	1973	A.D. Daunt (Southampton)
1911	E.R. Ensor (Southampton)	1974	J.S. Clarke (Basingstoke)
1912	E.J. Bechervaise (Portsmouth)	1975	P. Goodman (Portsmouth)
1913	F. Gillison (Fareham)	1976	B. Chill (Southampton)
1914	H. Wills-Chandler (Basingstoke)	1977	H.G. Williams (Fareham)
1915	H. Winstanley (Southampton)	1978	R.B. Brockhurst (Ringwood)
1916	F.G. Allen (Portsmouth)	1979	P.T. Ely (Southampton)
1917	L. Warner (Fortsmodiff)	1980	G.A. Moss (Winchester)
1918	A.C. Hallett (Southampton)	1981	M. Meggeson (Fareham)
1920	H.C. Biscoe-Smith (Portsmouth)	1981	
1920	,	1982	D. McCarraher (Southampton)
1921	H.M. Foster (Aldershot)		D.J. Savage (Farnborough)
	H.K. Grierson (Southampton)	1984	T.N. MacKean (Southampton)
1923	V.E.G. Churcher (Gosport)	1985	J.R. Kenroy (Portsmouth)
1924	B.W. Attlee (Romsey)	1986	P.J.R. Clifton (Winchester)
1925	E. Gulliford (Southampton)	1987	M.C. Biddle (Southampton)
1926	R.H. Wadeson (Portsmouth)	1988	R.P. Long (Southampton)
1927	H. White (Winchester)	1989	M.J. Burridge (Portsmouth)
1928	G.A. Waller (Southampton)	1990	A.D.Mc.D. Johnson (Fareham)
1929	R. Bullin (Portsmouth)	1991	J.B. Griffin (Southampton)
1930	P.W. Snelling (Winchester)	1992	I.R. Streat (Southampton)
1931	C.E. Martin (Southampton)	1993	P.M. White (Winchester)
1932	H.H. Payne (Portsmouth)	1994	M.W. Crossby (New Forest)
1933	J.C. Dominy (Eastleigh)	1995	B.C. Bellinger (Portsmouth)
1934	P.B. Ingoldby (Southampton	1996	R.W. Newson (Alton & Petersfield)
1935	C.B. Pinnock (Portsmouth)	1997	C.A. Gordon (Farnborough)
1936	A.L. Bowker (Winchester)	1998	Miss J.A. Gaze (Basingstoke)
1937	L.F. Paris (Southampton)	1999	D. Melville Walker (Andover)
1938	G.H. King (Portsmouth)	2000	A.H.A. Caplen (Southampton)
1939	T.E. Brown (Winchester)	2001	N.C.A. Gurney-Champion (Portsmouth)
1942	W.H. Abbott (Southampton	2002	A.J. Harris (New Milton)
1943	L.F. Glanville (Portsmouth)	2003	M.J. Tomsett (Chandlers Ford)
1944	J.T. Coggins (Aldershot)	2004	Ms V. Lambert (Southampton)
1945	P.C. Mead (Southampton)	2005	Mrs A. Edgerley-Harris (Winchester)
1946	F.O. Goodman (Portsmouth)	2006	M. Russell-Smith (Andover)
1948	J.C. Stainer (Winchester)	2007	R.H. Hursthouse (Fleet)
1949	C.F. Hiscock (Southampton)	2008	D. Rowe (Farnborough)
1950	S.P. Roberts (Portsmouth)	2009	Miss S. Carter (New Forest)
1951	C.H.S. Blatch (Lymington)	2010	J. Meeke (Emsworth)
1952	W.K. Pearce (Southampton)	2011	R. Sawers (Alton & Petersfield)
1953	A.W.N. Addison (Portsmouth)	2012	R.H. Hursthouse (Fleet)
1954	R.C. Brooks (Basingstoke)	2013	S. Whipple(Christchurch)
1955	M.H. Pugh (Southampton)	2014	I. Robinson (Portsmouth)
1956	K.F. Allen (Portsmouth)	2015	M. Robbins (Southampton)
1957	B.L. Bremridge (Winchester)	2016	R. Evans (Southampton)
1958	A.N. MacKean (Southampton)	2017	K.Colmer (Southampton)
1959	G.A. MacDonald (Portsmouth)	2018	J. Robertson (Southampton)
1960	J.M.F. Peters (Fareham)	2019	J. Gleisner (Southampton)
1961	C.G.A. Paris (Southampton)	2020	J. Gleisner (Southampton)
1962	R.E. Churcher (Gosport)		
1963	A.R. Lightfoot (Southampton)		
1964	R.S.L. Bowker (Winchester)		
1965	T.B. Birkett (Portsmouth)		